Moscow Food Co-op Monthly Board of Directors’ Meeting
Tuesday, October 9th, 2012, 6:00 pm
Present: Colette DePhelps, Andrika Kuhle, Bill London (from 6 p.m. to 6:30 p.m. via Skype), Kurt Obermayr, Tammy Parker, Kimberly Vincent, Donal Wilkinson (Board); Theresa Nuhn and Deb Reynolds (GM Team); Kay Keskinen (Facilitator); Joan Rutkowski (BOD Administrative Assistant) 
Absent: Joan McDougall
Guests: Christine Alexandre-Zeoli, Diana Armstrong, Belinda Boden, Noel Cowles, Tiffany Harms, Charlie Harris, Joshua Jackson, Peg Kingery, Sean Knox, William Langleis, Aubrey Loney-Young, Joseph Mellor, Donna Mills, Joseph Norris, Ludmilla (Lida) Saskova, Julie Tibbets, and Autumn Ulschmid
CHECK IN
MEMBER FORUM
Peg Kingery read a statement concerning the General Manager search:
“My name is Peg Kingery. I’m the Chill and Frozen Buyer at the Co-op. My co-workers asked me to read this statement of our collective thoughts to you.

On behalf of the Moscow Food Co-op employees, I thank you for your time. We are here today because we care. We care about our Co-op. We care about our community.

The recent decisions made by our Board of Directors have resulted in a decline of faith and a question of trust in, and respect for, the leadership of our Co-op. We believed that our voices would be heard, but it is apparent they were not. This has contributed to a substantial decline in our morale.

We come to work each and every day with the commitment to serving our Co-op and its owners. We are affected by each decision the Board makes. We feel affronted by the lack of collaboration and seeming disregard for our thoughts with regard the search for a new general manager. We do not understand the process the Board used to select candidates, nor why the Board chose to interview only one of them.

We believe that the failure to interview dedicated and passionate in-store candidates was an egregious misstep on the Board’s part. In-store candidates would already possess a connection with staff, our community and store operations, all of which are essential in the general manager position. All of the in-store candidates who applied for the general manager position also possess the qualities our Co-op owners desire, as were listed in the article in the Co-op newsletter.

We have established a system and a culture of growing our own from within the store. To not have that culture valued and utilized by our Board shows a great disconnect between the Board and us, the faces of the Moscow Food Co-op. Though our staff is comprised of talented, enthusiastic individuals, there is very little room for advancement in our store. By selecting an in-store candidate for the general manager position, it would have allowed other staff members the chance for promotion to positions of greater responsibility.

We want what is best for our Co-op. We also want our voices to be listened to and understood. We all love our Co-op and want to continue to be a force for positive change.”
Diana Armstrong questioned whether the candidate has the maturity and experience to run the Co-op. She referred to a typo in his cover letter.

Lida Saskova expressed concern about low attendance at the upcoming Member Forum with the GM candidate due to that fact that it is scheduled during the time in which Vice President Joe Biden will be debating Vice Presidential candidate Paul Ryan. She also said she is concerned about volunteer positions being taken away from the Participating Member program and the effect this has on the Co-op’s culture. Lida added that she hoped the Board would address the concerns shared by staff tonight.
Kimberly Vincent responded that the Board typically does not respond immediately so that instead of a defensive response, Board members can consider and research the concerns presented.

Guests were invited to include their contact information on the sign-in sheet so that the Board can send a response. Also, guests were informed that the Participating Member program and the GM Search were both on the evening’s agenda and they were encouraged to stay. Colette added that the GM Search Committee wasn’t aware of the timing of the Vice Presidential debate when scheduling the Member Forum.

Donna Mills expressed her love for the Co-op and that she regularly shops at the store. She said she can understand both the concerns of the staff present at the meeting and the intentions of the Board. Donna thanked Board members for the amount of volunteer time they put into their roles and said she wanted to stick with a win-win attitude.
(Donal Wilkinson joined the meeting at 6:12 p.m.)
STUDY AND ENGAGEMENT: Financial Ratios and Balance Sheets
Deb Reynolds shared a handout with information about financial ratios and balance sheets. Board members wanted this information to help them informally assess the data presented in financial reports in terms of the Co-op’s short-term and long-term goals and benchmarks.

Financial ratios:

The Board and Deb discussed how financial ratio goals are established. Deb said the process isn’t an exact science. The ratios express the relationships between various accounts. The three ratios commonly used by the Co-op are: Current Assets/Current Liabilities, Cash Assets/Current Liabilities, and Total Liabilities/Total Equity (Capital).
Question: Is it feasible to put the NCGA (National Cooperative Grocers Association) compliance levels in the monthly financial ratio reports?

Colette said that at some point, the Board should assess the ratios in terms of possible long-term goals, such as owning a building and/or opening a second store.

Deb said that financial goals can be used to establish what ratios to work towards. This would then shape how much is kept in savings.

Kimberly noted that current goals were set back when the Co-op had short-term financial trouble.
Deb added that there isn’t any pressure to adjust the goals because they have not yet been met and the Co-op’s debt is very minimal.

It was noted that the Co-op is currently aggressively repaying its long-term debt (the Adaama loan), which will lead to a lower debt to equity ratio. Deb said that long-term debt, other than member loans, will be paid off in spring 2013. The Co-op is paying the interest on its member loans, which total $240,000. The bulk of the principle on the member loans is not due until spring 2014. 

Deb said that equity is based on member/ownerships and retained earnings from prior years. Equity would include any portion of patronage dividends not paid out.
The Board and Deb discussed how paying off debt affects ratios and other considerations, such as the store’s credit score and the impact of further reducing cash assets. A desire for more information and perspective from the NCGA was expressed. The accountant could also be consulted regarding how much debt is reasonable in order to have borrowing power. This information could be used to determine whether to pay the debt in full when it’s due or to renew the loans.

Deb noted that the Co-op will always have some debt because it will always have ongoing accounts payable, which currently amount to about $180,000 to $200,000.
Action: Deb will compile a timeline for the December meeting showing when the Co-op’s loans are due. This will shape when the accountant, Jim Pilcher, and the NCGA will be consulted for perspective on paying off debt.
Balance sheet: 

Deb explained that the balance sheet always balances as a reflection of double-entry bookkeeping: every entry must show up as both a debit and a credit. For example, if a check is written, something else was gained because of that check. This balance of activity in the records flows through to the balance sheet categories, which take into consideration all possible financial activity.

Action: Deb will add Study and Engagement balance sheet and ratio information to the Finance 101 section of the Board Orientation Manual and will send the information to Joan for placement in the manual; Joan R. will send Bill London the Study & Engagement information distributed at the October meeting.

(Joshua Jackson joined the meeting at 6:45 p.m. It was noted that Bill London lost his Skype connection to the meeting around 6:30 p.m. Kurt informed the group that the Disability Action Council will be providing a van that Kurt can use to drive Bill to the Board meetings.)
CONSENT AGENDA
Minutes: Motion to accept the September minutes as amended, seconded, passed 6-0
· Change ‘reigns’ to ‘reins’
GM Compliance Report:

Policy B3: Communication and Counsel
This policy requires the GM to report on events and trends affecting store performance and stability.

A few staff members recently traveled to conferences. The Board discussed how travel expenses are reimbursed. Theresa said the Co-op reimburses at the state rate for travel. Food is reimbursed based on receipts turned in and reimbursement is capped at $7 for breakfast, $11 for lunch, and $22 for dinner, according to the Co-op policy manual.
Board members may consider this policy for reimbursement of their own Board-related travel expenses. It was also recommended that new Board members meet with Theresa to understand the travel policy as part of their orientation, especially because new Board members travel to a conference right after their election.
Action: Theresa will send the Board the policy for staff expense reimbursement.

Motion to accept B3 and find it in compliance, seconded, passed 6-0
Policy B7: Member Relations
This policy guides the design and maintenance of programs that foster involvement and strengthen interaction with member-owners.
Kimberly expressed a desire for the Policy and Bylaw Committee to add to the policy the expectation that the GM ensure good relationships and peace among members, staff, and managers.
Motion to accept B7 and find it in compliance, seconded, passed 6-0
BRIEF ANNOUNCEMENTS AND ACTION ITEM FOLLOW-UP
Action:  The Professional Development Committee will look over minutes of the May meeting and create an action list. DONE
Action: The Professional Development Committee will clarify how to plan future Board retreats.  DONE
Action: Election Committee will find the timeline for the 12-month election cycle.  (Donal may have it, or it may be in a report written by Dena Neese in 2010.)  DOESN’T EXIST
Action: The Policy and Bylaw Committee will develop language about insurance and liability for either the B or D section of the policy manual. KURT: IN PROGRESS
Action: At the end of the year, the Vice President and Deb will collaborate on developing the BOD budget. They will then bring a draft budget back to the BOD for review. IN PROGRESS – TO DISCUSS IN NOV.
Action: Deb will lead a Study and Engagement session about financial ratios at the October BOD meeting. DONE
Action: The GM Search Committee will develop an online survey (Survey Monkey) and meet with store managers to develop ways to get staff input and perspective for the GM Search and for calibrating staff and BOD interests. DONE: DIDN’T DO SURVEY MONKEY; MET WITH STORE MANAGERS
Action: The Professional Development Committee will brainstorm and coordinate with the management team to consider ways to connect board and management. This could include having dinner presentations. Suggestions will be brought to the August meeting for discussion.

IN PROGRESS
Action: The Executive Committee will explore what direct inspection of the GM means and looks like. NOT YET
Action: The BOD will have another conversation about what is appropriate for a retreat agenda closer to when it’s time to plan the next retreat. PUT ON NOV. AGENDA
Action: Joan R. will put the draft Strategic Initiatives Committee Charter on the Jan. agenda. WILL DO
Action: The Membership Engagement Committee will determine what should be on the bulletin board for Joan R. to execute. NOT DONE YET
Action:  The Policy and Bylaw Committee will create clarifying language regarding Board responsibilities, participation, and the process by which attendance is documented and excused. POLICY AND BYLAW COMMITTEE WILL PUT THIS TOPIC ON THE TOP OF THEIR LIST TO ADDRESS AT THEIR OCT. MEETING
Action: Greg Kimberling will research possibilities for vendor coverage, such as a policy that could be bought into by a pool of producers. He will share a summary of this information with Theresa. DONE:  SUCH A POLICY DOES NOT APPEAR TO EXIST
Action: Theresa will email the survey administrator and ask if she can obtain a copy of the most recent data and inquire whether the 2013 survey data could be stored for one year after the report is provided to the Co-op.  This would allow for additional analysis, if needed/wanted by GM and/or Board. THE ADMINISTRATOR NEEDED CLARIFICATION REGARDING WHAT KIND OF DATA; THERESA WILL CLARIFY THIS AND ASK THAT SHE KEEP THE DATA FOR AT LEAST ONE YEAR
Action: The GM Team will informally discuss what they’ve observed of each other in their non-GM management roles and create a document of issues, risks, and lessons learned working as a GM Team. POSTPONED
Action: As Tammy drafts the rewrite of the policy guiding the Participating Member program, she will include the Board’s expectations regarding the discount structure and communication about the program. DONE
Action:  Theresa will work with Sarah to update the Participating Member program information to accurately reflect that some volunteer positions are awarded discounts based on hours worked and others are awarded a flat discount rate based on the volunteer job. THERESA WILL EMAIL THE BOARD THIS INFORMATION
Action: Joan will reserve the Fiske Room for the three October times. DONE
Action: Joan will put patronage dividends on the January agenda for Study and Engagement. WILL DO
CONFIRM AGENDA
BUSINESS AGENDA
GM Financial Report/GM Update (report):
· Deb reported that the store is in the middle of an audit, much of which involves physical inventory. Auditors [Hayden Ross] have to test inventory accuracy at the beginning and end of the audit year. This is the first time an audit has been done. Results will be reported in 2013, after tax season.
The Board and Deb discussed the recommended frequency for audits. Deb said most stores do not do audits very often because they are so expensive. Doing one infrequently provides a baseline and then other informal assessments and reviews can be done with more frequency.
· What’s listed as ‘2013’ in the Gross Profit Margin Percentage report is really ‘2012.’
· It was noted that the reports indicate that the store is very healthy.
Action: The Vice President and Deb will research industry standards and suggestions regarding the frequency of formal audits and then pass that information to the Policy and Bylaw Committee for inclusion in policy.

· Kimberly asked what the industry standard is for the percentage of expenses going toward payroll. She thought the Co-op’s goal used to be around 19%.
Deb said that the Co-op’s gross margin has always been a bit higher than other food co-ops’ margins. This higher margin helps support higher wages for staff. When labor is subtracted from the margin, the Co-op is right where other co-ops are in terms of “margin minus labor”. She said she had not heard of 19% as a target.

· Colette wondered if perception that the number of positions in the Participating Member (PM) program is decreasing is based on an actual increase in staff positions that used to be PM positions.
Theresa said Lida [guest] may have been referring to a person who was a volunteer in grocery and is now employed by the Co-op. Also, some graphic and newsletter design work that has been done by volunteers has been shifted to staff members who can do that work as part of their roles. She said the Co-op has also hired someone to do website design. Theresa also noted that a few months ago newsletter writers began alternating months for their contributions, which had led to a decrease in PM discounts.

Kurt expressed concern about the decrease in PM positions over the long-term and said he thinks it is a mistake.
The ongoing interest in having a greater number of PM positions was discussed. Theresa said that awhile ago Sequoia reduced the number simply through eliminating from the list those who had moved out of town and were no longer doing any volunteer work. Deb added that another issue leading to a decrease in the number of PM positions is the need to eliminate positions that for legal reasons must be held by paid staff. She wondered if there are different kinds of PM positions that can be created that also broaden participation in the community.
The Board decided that PM program concerns and goals should be discussed at the November Board retreat. It was noted that Tiffany Harms, the new PM Coordinator, has been hired and should be invited to the retreat to help explore the issue.
Motion to accept financial reports as in compliance, seconded, passed 6-0
GM Search Update (report):
Colette said that the GM position is open until filled. Candidate Joshua Jackson is in town this week for interviews. All applications received to date have been screened. If additional applications come in they will go through the same screening process. If any meet the minimum requirements, the search committee will conduct the same process it did with recent applicants who met the minimum requirements. If/when someone moves to the in-person interview stage, the entire Board will become involved with the goal of reaching a unanimous decision to hire someone. Gina Taruscio, who is on the search committee but not on the Board, will not have a vote regarding hiring final candidates.

Colette referred to the staff statement read during the Member Forum and said she is a little confused as to why some staff members feel left out of the process, given the fact that the search committee followed the same process conducted in 2011 and in 2011 the Board did not receive this feedback.

Donal noted that the current process has been even more inclusive due to the open sessions where staff met with Board members to talk about the qualities they desire in a GM.
Colette wondered if some staff members think that the Board sees managers’ job reviews. She stated that Board members never see that information and so it was not a part of the search process. She said she has tried to explain that the search has involved looking at broad criteria and that it would not be respectful or legal for the Board to convey specifics about why it made the decisions it made about applicants.

She said she completely understands that people want an in-store candidate and that they would like to have a choice. She said she feels very regretful that people feel disenfranchised but is not sure what can be done at this point. She said staff should be encouraged to fill out their candidate evaluations and that the Board will look at the feedback carefully.
Colette noted that the Board has a different, broader lens than staff members do, and they have to hire, supervise, evaluate, and dismiss (if necessary), the General Manager.

Donal said it seems as if the Board was taking the staff lens into consideration but staff members are not taking the Board’s lens into consideration.
Colette said it’s not the Board’s role to be on the defense; its role is to clearly convey its responsibilities, explain the basis for its actions, and model open dialogue. She said she wanted staff to understand that the Board does hear what they are saying and understands their allegiance to staff members who applied for the position and their perspective on the qualities to look for in a GM. However, she noted, Board members cannot convey why they made the decisions they did.  She expressed a desire for everyone to move positively forward.

Colette asked for suggestions regarding what she or the full Board might do in response to staff concerns. Andrika suggested that the issue be explored later in the evening during executive session.

Kurt said that he personally wanted to have an in-store finalist and noted that Board members are in a weird spot where they can’t say anything about the reasons for their decisions. He said he is personally satisfied with the process though, and he said staff input was important to the process. Information received from meetings with managers and staff was incorporated into questions used at all stages of the screening and interview process.
Policy & Bylaw Committee – Proposed Policy Rewrites “B3,4,5” (proposal):
Policy B3: Communication And Counsel To The Board. The wording change from quarterly to monthly was made to have consistency with the policy monitoring calendar and with an expectation that is already part of approved policy.  Passed 6-0
Policy B4: Emergency Management Succession. The proposal adds a requirement that changes to the emergency plan be submitted to the Board.  Passed 6-0
Policy B5: Community Service As A Value. Expands staff training from customer service to customer relations.  Passed 6-0
Action: Joan R. will update and redistribute the policy manual.
Policy & Bylaw Committee – Proposed Policy Rewrite “B6” (proposal):
Policy B6: Participating Member Program. The changes include establishing a goal of having 2% of Co-op members engaged as Participating Members. Among other changes, the proposal also states that volunteer positions shall not be of an operational nature.
Kurt noted that the revision allows for some interpretation and discussion about what constitutes “operational.”
Colette said she would like more definition about what qualifies as equitable benefits. More guidance may be needed regarding time commitment, tenure, and the discount structure of 18%, 13%, and 8%. Andrika suggested that the Board evaluate the percentages.

The Board agreed that the policy rewrite moves the program forward and other issues that keep arising can be discussed at the retreat.

Action: The Participating Member program will be put on the December retreat agenda. 
Passed 6-0
Policy & Bylaw Committee – Proposed Policy Rewrite “B8” (proposal):
B8: Budgeting/Financial Planning. The primary change suggests that the GM present a budget for approval at the February Board meeting.

The Board and Deb discussed the most feasible month for having a budget ready for Board consideration. Given when corporate tax returns are due, Deb said March would usually be better than February.
· The revision will change from specifying February to: “no later than the March Board meeting.”
· Present will change to Presents

Motion to accept amended revision to Policy B8 passed 6-0
Policy & Bylaw Committee – Proposed Policy Rewrite “D9 (proposal):
Policy D9: Board Member Nominating And Election Process. The Board discussed the best way to express in writing the intention to ensure that members who have applied for or left a Co-op management position are not eligible for a Board position until one year has passed since their application or departure. Suggested amendment:
· 2.

   b.

     iv.

        2. will be deleted, modified, and inserted as ‘v’ (and the remaining items renumbered):

v.  Any member who applied for or left a management position at MFC must wait one year before application for or appointment to a Board seat. 

Motion to accept amended revision to Policy D9 passed 6-0
It was noted that the recent approved update to Policy D11 has the requirement that Board members who apply for a Co-op management position resign from the Board as soon as they decide to apply.

Open Seat(s) on BOD (question/discussion):
Board members expressed their gratitude for Kimberly Vincent’s nine years of service. Prior to the Board meeting, Kimberly announced her intention to resign from the Board, effective with the conclusion of the meeting. At the meeting, she shared how difficult it was for her to make the decision but said it was necessary in order for her to meet work and personal needs.
Her leadership as president during the Co-op’s move to its current location and the Board’s shift to policy governance was acknowledged. Colette said that she officially and with regret accepted Kimberly’s resignation.

Colette asked the Board to start thinking about whether it will appoint someone to fill Kimberly’s seat for the remainder of the term and whether it is a good time to consider expanding from seven to nine Board seats (and to do so for the next election). She noted recently hearing some members strongly encourage the Board to expand given the substantial amount of work required. The decision needs to be made soon, before the election committee creates the election packets.
The Board discussed whether it is desirable to expand, and if so, how and when to communicate this with members.

A motion was made to expand the Board by two seats.

The Board confirmed that Co-op bylaws allow this expansion and discussed whether members should first be invited to provide feedback on the idea. A desire to ensure that an expansion doesn’t lead to too many new directors beginning their terms at the same time was expressed. Training is essential to establish a positive Board culture.

Andrika said she was more comfortable with bringing the idea to members than with voting on the matter tonight. Colette agreed that it would be good to open the conversation up to members in the spring and to also discuss the idea at the December retreat.
Motion to expand the Board by two positions, seconded, rejected 0-6
Elections Timeline (report/discussion)
Kurt and Bill will lead this effort. Volunteers are needed.
Action: The GM team will recommend to Kurt staff members for the election committee. Kurt will set up a committee meeting and let Tiffany Harms know how many volunteers are needed for the committee. Progress will be reported at the November Board meeting.
BOARD ASSIGNMENTS AND MEETING REVIEW
For November, Donal will write about the election process. Bill will write about the GM hiring process. Kimberly will write about milestones from her time on the Board.
Meeting adjourned at 8:39 p.m.
Notes taken by Joan Rutkowski
The next meeting will be Tuesday, November 13th, at 6 p.m. (with dinner beginning at 5:30 p.m.) in the Fiske Room of the 1912 Center.
Signature of the Board President
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